OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 3 JUNE 2004 AT 2:00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bradley,  Dodd, Guest, E Mallinson, C Rutherford and Prest.

OSM.26/04
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillors E Mallinson and Jefferson declared personal interests, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of any references to Talkin Tarn.  Their interests were in respect of their roles as County Councillors.

OSM.27/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 22 April 2004 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

OSM.28/04
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 6 May 2004

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that arrangements for a workshop involving the Committee and the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leader Group were in hand.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of 6 May 2004 be noted.

(b)
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees – 15 April and 12 May 2004

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee referred to Minute reference IOS.54/04 (b) on the Lanes Refurbishment Programme 2004.  She commented that there were two issues here, one in relation to the provision of information to Members and the other in relation to various groups which meet within the authority of which Members are not aware.

During discussion on communications with members, a Member suggested that the Member briefings by providing information on things which will be happening within the City, rather than information on past events.  The Communications Manager reported that the Members briefings were being reviewed and she stated that she would take on board this comment.

Mr Gooding (Executive Director) advised that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the two Executive Directors were currently reviewing all the corporate groups which met within the Authority.  This involves looking at each group, its terms of reference, membership and why the group is in existence.  Once this work has been completed, the results will be communicated to Members.  In response to the Chairman’s request, Mr Gooding undertook to report the outcome of this work to this Committee.  

Members recognised the need for groups where Members and officers can meet informally and stated that they would appreciate seeing this work when completed.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Minutes of 15 April and 12 May 2004 be noted.

(2)  That it be noted that the Communications Manager was seeking to improve the Members briefings, as part of an effort to improve overall communication with Members.

(3)  That the Executive Director (J Gooding) report back to a future meeting of this Committee on the outcome of the work which the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the two Executive Directors are undertaking on a review of all Corporate Groups meeting within the Authority.

(c)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees – 20 April and 13 May 2004

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of 20 April and 13 May 2004 be noted.

OSM.29/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 and he highlighted the following matters:

(a)
Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group - The first meeting of this Task Group to undertake the Evening and Night Time Economy Subject Review had been held and the Review would continue into the next municipal year.

(b)
Industrial Estates Policy Review - This Review would also continue into the next municipal year.

(c)
Transport – Model Balance In Carlisle Subject Review - This Review would also continue into the next municipal year and would include a site visit to York.

(d)
Abandon Vehicle Subject Review - This Review had been delayed until autumn 2004 and it was anticipated that it would commence in approximately October 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

OSM.30/04
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN


The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.28/04 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plans for 1 April to 31 July 2004 and also the Plan for 1 May to 31 August 2004.


In response to a Member’s question about the time tabling of the Procurement Strategy, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that in order to meet constitutional requirements, the draft Strategy would initially go to the Executive.  It would then go out for a period of consultation which would include consideration by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and would then go back to the Executive before being forwarded to the City Council for approval.  Members then discussed the Procurement Strategy and made the following comments:


(a)
Arrangements must be put in place for the monitoring of the performance of the Procurement Strategy.  This monitoring would not only include performance in terms of efficiency savings, but also in terms of the Council’s overall performance in other areas of procurement. There are also implications for monitoring policies and strategies, which involve a partnership approach.


(b)
There is a wider issue of whether documents should go to the Executive or Overview and Scrutiny first.  A Member commented that ideally Overview and Scrutiny should be seeing strategies and policies in parallel with the Executive in order to have an input to their development.


(c)
Members stressed that this Strategy will need to go to the City Council for final approval and if the Executive have not picked up on any comments made by Overview and Scrutiny Committees, the Council would be the time to challenge this.


(d)
The Executive Director (J Gooding) advised that the Procurement Strategy would have to be reviewed in the Spring of 2005, after the publication of clear directions from Central Government on procurement.  That review could build in performance indicators for future monitoring.


(e)
The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had commented on this strategy and members expressed the wish that the Executive takes on board the comments of that Committee.


RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted.


(2)    That in relation to the Procurement Strategy, the Executive be informed of the comments of this Committee as outlined above and asked to include the comments and changes proposed by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee within the final Strategy which they will recommend to the Council for approval.

OSM.31/04
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW: FINAL REPORT AND ACTION PLAN

With reference to Minute COS.81/04, the Communications Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Report and Action Plan.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny  Committee on 6 May 2004 had approved the report and referred it to this Committee to confirm that it fulfils the scope of the Review.  

The Management Committee had scoped the review on 13 March 2003 (Minute reference OSM.20/03) and the previously agreed scope was included within the final report.

The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee thanked officers and all the Members involved in the cross party working group which had undertaken the Review.  She commented that it had not been an easy Review to undertake and it had involved a great deal of consultation with various different people.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Final Report and Action Plan fulfils the scope set by this Committee on 13 March 2003.

(2)  That the Final Report and Action Plan be referred to the Executive on 19 July 2004 and the full Council on 3 August 2004 for approval.

(3)  That the thanks and congratulations of this Committee to all officers and Members involved in this Review be placed on record.

OSM.32/04
QUALITY OF REPORTS

With reference to Minute OSM.16/04, the Executive Director (M Mooney) presented report CE.16/04 responding to the concerns which this Committee had raised regarding the quality of reports submitted to all Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Ms Mooney advised that the concerns had been raised with the Corporate Management team and also individually with Heads of Business Units.  The Corporate Management Team had recognised these concerns and had developed a proposed course of action to address this which would include:

(a)
Officers responsible for writing reports being given support in raising the quality of reports

(b)
Formal support being given through the appraisal procedure and the use of training programmes, mentoring and support by other officers and also the use of models of good practice.

(c)
Officers will ensure that background papers are identified within reports.

Members commented on the importance of mentoring and of learning from and building on examples of good practice. They agreed that when they find examples of good practice of quality reports, these should be highlighted.

Members also recognised the difficulties for officers in presenting reports to different groups of Members who have different requirements.  They commented that whilst in some cases it is appropriate to have an Executive report referred on to Overview and Scrutiny Committees, in other instances Overview and Scrutiny may need information presented differently or more information provided to set the overall context of reports.  The quality of reports issue was a reflection of the changing structures within the Council where more people are writing reports and presenting them to Committees.

Members welcomed the proposal that officers provide details of background papers, particularly in relation to call-ins where the Committee needs further information to scrutinise the matter effectively.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager welcomed the improvements in the quality of written reports but also commented that Overview and Scrutiny can also work effectively using other methods e.g., workshops, briefing papers, taking evidence from witnesses and talking to officers informally.

Members also suggested that Overview and Scrutiny Committees should feel free to commission reports from officers e.g., on any items which are contained within the Forward Plan.

Ms Mooney advised that the quality of reports would be kept under review.

RESOLVED – The Committee welcomes the proposals for improving the quality of reports to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  

OSM.33/04
Chairman’s Comments
The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Management Committee during this municipal year and he thanked Members and officers for all their support and help throughout the year.

The meeting ended at 2.50 p.m.
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